
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

6th October 2009

Present:
Councillor Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Lamb, Bayes, Freer, C Groome, Marks, Soans, Watts and Wiley
09.PP.17
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Bullock and Titcombe.  It was noted that Councillors Marks and Soans were acting as substitutes.
09.PP.18
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 1st September 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair, subject to the following being recorded:-

that the four areas of concern to Desborough residents, as discussed in detail at the meeting of the Committee held on 1st July 2009 (Minute No. 09.PP.04 refers) and also raised by members of the Committee at the meetings held on 7th July and 1st September 2009 (Minute Nos. 09.PP.07 and 09.PP.12 respectively) be fully taken into consideration in the drafting of the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan.  These were:-

· transport and traffic congestion

· footbridge over the railway and access

· education provision

· coalescence between Rothwell and Desborough
09.PP.19
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.

09.PP.20
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE TRANSPORT STRATEGY – FINAL DRAFT

A report was submitted which sought agreement of the draft Kettering Town Centre Transport Strategy for consultation, with the final editing being delegated to the Head of Development Services, in consultation with the Chair of the Committee. 

It was noted that, following approval of the Draft Strategy, there would be a four-week consultation period.


Councillor Ursula Jones of Warkton Parish Council addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak policy and expressed concern that the draft Strategy did not indicate how the level of traffic from the East of Kettering was likely to impact on junctions including London Road/St Mary's Road and Windmill Avenue/St. Mary's Road, and Barton Road/Windmill Avenue.


Ms Rachel Aldridge also spoke under the Right to Speak policy on behalf of her parents, who were residents of Victoria Street.  Ms Aldridge expressed concern that a letter dated 22nd September 2009 from consultants gave neither details of the consultation nor notification of the meeting date.  She also stated that the reintroduction of two-way traffic in Victoria Street would have a detrimental effect on the residents of that street, which was comprised predominantly of Victorian terraced properties.

In the light of the comments made, it was agreed that the Council would work with property owners and tenants in the area to minimise land-take and stress associated with the proposals.


In discussion, the Committee raised the following points in relation to the final draft of the Strategy:-


Timing, Funding and Road Management


Government funding and developer contributions could not be accurately relied upon in the current economic climate, and caution was urged in timing the commencement of the preferred options.  It was noted that growth figures for East Kettering had been factored into the Strategy and the main idea of the transport improvements was to keep the traffic on the periphery of the town centre.

With regard to timing, it was noted that work was expected to commence within the next 18 months.  However the amount of money spent would depend on government funding and Section 106 money. The order of implementation had yet to be decided.


Peripheral Two-Way Traffic System

The proposal to make Eskdaill Street two-way would relieve traffic from north-east area of the town, off Stamford Road, and this could be done before the remainder of the road improvements.  However, members expressed some concern about the adequacy of Queen Street and Victoria Street to take two-way traffic, especially in the light of the vehicle increases expected from the East of Kettering.  It was noted that the section of Northfield Avenue from Northampton Road to Station Road would be closed off as a through route and used as a transport interchange.

It was noted that proposals that had previously received planning permission at the key junction of Horsemarket/Queen Street would not be constructed if the road improvements were implemented.


Parking


Discussion was held on existing parking in the town centre and on proposals for an interceptor car park west of the Railway Station.  It was noted that it was hoped to deliver residents' parking enforcement in the near future and it was acknowledged that the report stated that this was key to ensuring that short-term parking provisions in the town centre were not misused.


Cycle Routes and Green Links

Debate took place on the type of cycle routes to be introduced in the town centre and the need to ensure they were clearly marked out as such so as to avoid confusion for both road users and pedestrians.  It was felt that the consultation document should more clearly address this issue.


Station Quarter and Northampton Road Railway Bridge


Members reiterated the need, in the long term, for a wider bridge without an arch and better access for pedestrians.  Discussions were held on how this might be achieved.  The view was expressed that pedestrians would be unlikely to use a footbridge, especially as the topography of the site would mean they would have to climb a large number steps to cross the railway line.  Also, constructing a footbridge with sufficient headroom for future electrification would be a problem.

It was felt there should be more discussion of accessibility issues around Northfield Avenue, Queensberry Road and the Station Quarter.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the contents of the draft Transport Strategy be approved for consultation;

(ii)
final editing of the draft Transport Strategy be delegated to the Head of Development Services in consultation with the Chair of the Planning Policy Committee; and


(iii)
the responses to the consultation be reported to a future meeting of this committee.
09.PPC.21
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE AREA ACTION PLAN – TOPIC PAPER


A report was submitted which updated members on progress with the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan and which sought agreement that the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan Topic Paper be published for information, alongside the draft Kettering Town Centre Transport Strategy.


It was noted that the document would be available on the Council's website.

RESOLVED
that the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan – Topic Paper be published for information alongside the draft Kettering Town Centre Transport Strategy.

09.PPC.22
EAST MIDLANDS REGIONAL PLAN: PARTIAL REVIEW – OPTIONS CONSULTATION: TRANSPORT


A report was submitted which informed members of the main aspects of the East Midlands Regional Plan: Partial Review - Options Consultation Transport Strategy.


Councillor Ursula Jones of Warkton Parish Council addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak policy in relation to the need to strengthen the position of Kettering, particularly in the case of the railway network, as comments indicated that the main emphasis was on Corby and Northampton in the Southern Sub Region.  It was felt that the Borough's profile should be raised in the document.  It was suggested that the following wording should be added in respect of Question 1 in Paragraph 2.9:-

" …safeguarding existing communities in relation to the growth area and related transport issues."


The comments made by the speaker were endorsed by the Committee.  It was felt that Kettering Borough had a larger population than Corby and included the A14, and other strategic links between the East Midlands and London.  It was noted that the Rail Utilisation Strategy for the East Midlands picked up the points made, and indicated that Kettering was the focus of the growth area in North Northamptonshire.


Discussion was also held on the need for the A14 future improvements to be seen in the context of a freight route.  It was noted that links to East Anglia were very poor on public transport, and there was a need to flesh out the document in terms of links to both the North West of the country and to East Anglia.

It was felt that unless the document addressed these strategic links, there would be insufficient inward investment in both jobs and businesses.  Some discussion was held on government investment in the railway network, reductions in journey times and the need for some of this investment to be in the links westwards from the east coast ports.  An important aspect of the review was the need to address issues of capacity and frequency and it was essential that these matters should be included.


Debate was then held on modal shift, and the fact that larger freight containers could not be accommodated on the rail network, which would impact on congestion on the A14.  It was highlighted that investment in upgrading of bridges to 9’6” in height would be required to take double decker trains.  It was also noted that it was not possible to travel between Northampton and Kettering by rail.  Discussion was also held on European lorries of up to 60 tons travelling on the road network.

RESOLVED
that the contents of the partial review be noted and that the comments as set out in the report, taking into account the comments made as outlined above, be forwarded to EMRA as the Council's formal response to the Partial Review Options Consultation: Transport.
09.PPC.23
DRAFT PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT 15: PLANNING FOR THE HISTORIC ENVIRONMENT


A report was submitted which provided an overview of the draft PPS15 and which sought Members' approval of the consultation response to be sent to Communities and Local Government.


It was noted that the loss of detailed advice, such as that contained in Annex C of the current PPG15, was of concern.


Comments made were as follows:-

· Records held by the County Council were not digitised and available on the internet

· The 'significance' idea as contained in paragraph 3.1 of the report was welcomed

· New uses of historic buildings may mean changes to structures, modernisation, extensions and adaptations so that they can remain in use

· The document, including Annex C, should be kept for use by Kettering Borough Council and developed into a supplementary planning document

· The Committee would not want to see the planning guidance detrimentally affect the historic environment in the Borough

· Phraseology could be clarified

RESOLVED
that the information in the report be noted and the draft responses to the consultation questions, as outlined in the appendix to the report, be agreed as the Council's response to the draft PPS15 consultation paper.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.15 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
AI

Planning Policy No. 

(6.10.09)

